SNETTERTON PARISH COUNCIL
SUMMONS TO COUNCILLORS
INVITATION TO OTHER INTERESTED PERSONS TO ATTEND
Notice is hereby given that a meeting of the Parish Council is to be held on 
3rd October 2022 at 6.30pm at Tyrells Restaurant 
AGENDA
	
	Chairperson open the meeting, and ask if anyone wishes to record the meeting, and if so to remind those present of the appropriate guidelines 
	attachment

	1
	Apologies for absence 
	

	2
	Declarations of interest
	

	3
	To resolve that the minutes of the meeting of the council held on 20th June are a correct record
	*A

	4
	Public participation – members of the public are invited to make representations, ask questions, or give evidence to the meeting in respect of items on the agenda. In accordance with standing order 3 (parts 5-7) this item shall be limited to 20 minutes unless directed by the chair of the meeting.
	

	5
	To receive updates of previous meetings
a) Highways – potholes
b) Verge cutting 
c) Amenity land 
d) Speed watch
e) Business liaison group 
	


B

	6
	Further items for proposed wish list to be requested from developers, and how to go about making these requests.
Current list includes
a) 4 x village entry signs
b) Defibrillator
c) SAM2 speed camera
d) Bus shelter maintenance plan 
e) Please drive slowly signage
	

	7
	Planning to discuss planning applications coming before Breckland District Council 
Apparent deviation from planning permission 3PL/2021/0859/HOU
	*

C

	8
	Hedgehog highways – please see attached paper
	*D

	9
	To note response to Breckland DC partial review consultation MW
	E

	10
	World horse welfare liaison MW
	

	11
	Parish Council Action Plan MW
	

	12
	Finance – to authorise payment of invoices to –
a) DM payroll services April ’22 – March ’23 £60
b) Data protection officer (paid by direct debit so for information only) £35
c) A Holden (salary June, July, August, September) £751.36
To consider snapshot of half year accounts and budget position
	*




F

	13
	Councillor recruitment
	


21st September 2022
Tony Holden (parish clerk)	
31, Ashleigh Gardens,
Wymondham NR18 0EX




MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCILA

 Held on 20th June 2022  At Tyrells restaurant.
Present    Cllr Skinner (chair), Cllr Romero. Cllr Skinner no members of the public.
	47/22
	Apologies for absence – Cllr Suggitt, Cllr Walsh

	48/22
	Declarations of interest – none

	49/22
	 It was resolved to approve the minutes of the annual meeting of the council held on 9th May 2022 were a correct record. Proposed Cllr Skinner seconded Cllr Romero

	50/22
	Updates on matters from previous meetings – 
a) Highways – Cllr Romero reported that the cones had been removed and hedges had been trimmed, but other works had still not been completed, a village meeting with the works supervisor will be sought. Cllr Skinner will contact Cllr Askew re pothole repairs. 
b) Verge cutting – Cllr Romero will liaise with environmental services and report back.
c) MSV – Cllr Goldsmith reported that only 3 noise complaints had been received, and asked that any residents should report issues relating to noise to her so that a proper log can be kept. It was also suggested that neighbouring councils should work together to combat future nuisance issues.
d) Pet Crematorium – it was noted that the planning application has been withdrawn
e) Bio mass tree planting – Cllr Skinner will investigate the type on trees being suggested and the planting timetable.
f) Amenity land – Breckland DC are reviewing the future use of the land, the clerk will seek clarification and report back.
g) Speed watch – residents who have expressed an interest will be contacted.
h) Business liaison group – Cllr Romero will contact Cllr Suggitt   

	51/22
	Wish list suggestions – this is a list of projects that the council will ask developers to help with.
a) 4 x village entry signs
b) Defibrillator
c) SAM 2 speed camera
d) Bus shelter maintenance inc. planting of bulbs etc
e) Please dive slowly through the village signs

	52/22
	Planning – no objections were raised in regard to 3PL/2022/0533/F, or 3PL/2022/0378/F

	53/22
	The annual governance and accounting review was discussed and agreed sections 1-9 inclusive of the annual governance statement were read out and voted on individually proposed Cllr Skinner seconded Cllr Goldsmith

	54/22
	Finance – the following payments were authorised
a) Carol Bailey (internal audit) £85
b) Gallagher (insurance) £355.57
c) NALC (training) £36
d) HMRC £23
e) A. Holden – clerk (salary March, April, May milage and expenses) £608.74  

	55/22
	Issues with website were discussed and the possibility of streaming meetings will be considered in a future meeting

	56/22
	Next meeting – due to Cllr’s availability the meeting scheduled for July has been cancelled. The next scheduled meeting will be on September 19th 


The meeting closed at 7.15pm
Signed                                                                                                                       dated
………………………………………………………………………………………………………….         ……………………………………………….
L. Goldsmith chair






B


---- Original Message -------
On Wednesday, July 20th, 2022 at 09:04, Gale, Steve <Steve.Gale@breckland.gov.uk> wrote:
Good morning Marita, the assessment that is being carried out is an internal one within Breckland District council. We are reviewing/ assessing all the BDC owned land, this assessment is ongoing and will take time. The assessment of the land is to establish what use has the most benefit to the local communities and Breckland District council. I will be back to you in due course with our findings.
 
Apologies for the late response.
 
Kind Regards
 
Steve Gale|Land and Development Manager 
07920087447
steve.gale@breckland.gov.uk | www.breckland.gov.uk
















Exert from planning decision
BRECKLAND COUNCIL -OFFICER DELEGATED REPORT- 3PL/2021/0859/HOUC

Design & Appearance: Policies COM01 and GEN02 of the Breckland Local Plan (2019) 
seeks to ensure high quality standard for new developments and to help with protecting the character of the wider area. The proposed development seeks the erection of an outdoor swimming pool with a paved area. The swimming pool including the paved area will measure 16m x 10m, the swimming pool itself will measure 12m x 6m. The maximum depth of the swimming pool will 2.4m and it will be positioned to the south of the site. The proposed semi buried plant area is located to the north-east of the proposed swimming pool and will measure approximately 1.2m x 1.5m and projecting about 0.8m from ground level. There is sufficient space in the grounds of the garden to accommodate a proposed swimming pool without it constituting overdevelopment. The existing trees on site will not be impacted by the proposed development. 
Overall, the proposed development is acceptable regarding design and appearance, according with policies COM01 and GEN02 of the Breckland Local Plan, as well the NPPF (2021). 
Impact on Amenity:
 Policy COM03 of the Breckland Local Plan (2019) seeks to avoid unacceptable effects on the residential amenity of neighbouring occupants, or development which does not provide for adequate levels of amenity for future occupants. 
The Old Rectory is well screened from public view from existing fencing and extensive natural hedgerow. The proposed swimming pool is well screened from the mature trees on the south-east boundary that helps to reduce visibility from Rectory Lodge. It is considered the proposed development does not cause adverse impact on amenity for neighbouring dwellings to the south nor future users of the swimming pool. 
Overall, the proposed development is acceptable regarding design and appearance, according with policy COM03 of the Breckland Local Plan, as well the NPPF (2021). 
Impact on Heritage Assets: 
Paragraph 194 of the NPPF (2021) states that in determining applications, Local Planning Authorities should require an applicant to describe the significance of any heritage assets affected, including any contribution made by their setting. The level of detail should be proportionate to the assets' importance and no more than is sufficient to understand the potential impact of the proposal on their significance. 
Paragraph 199 of the NPPF (2021) states when considering the impact of a proposed development on the significance of a designated heritage asset, great weight should be given to the asset's conservation. The more important the asset, the greater the weight should be. Significance can be harmed or lost through alteration or destruction of the heritage asset or development within its setting. As heritage assets are irreplaceable, any harm or loss should require clear and convincing justification. 

[image: ]D


As the Breckland Local Plan is to undergo a Partial Review, we feel the following points need to be taken into account.E

1. Open Space
The Open Space Assessment 2015 stated that all dwellings should be within 100m of a local area of play, 400m of a local equipped area for play and 1,000m of a neighbourhood equipped area for play.  Therefore, it’s not enough to stipulate that all new residential developments are expected to provide a contribution towards outdoor playing space and equipment, when so many parishes do not currently have any outdoor space available for recreation, or close access to it, so we strongly feel the current lack of facilities should be addressed.  For instance, Snetterton is one of those many parishes that does not meet the FIT guidance for children’s play area provision, and yet Breckland District Council have the ability to rectify this by allowing the Parish to adopt the land as suggested by the Parish Council to create a play area. 

2. Industrial Development
Our Parish has more and more industrial development within it, which benefits Breckland through business rate receipts and the residents of Breckland with employment.  However, it feels like the village of Snetterton and its residents are largely forgotten by both BDC and NCC, as borne out by the fact that the village doesn’t even have village road signs at the entrances to the village like the neighbouring villages.   The increased industrialisation does not directly benefit the vast majority of the village residents.  Therefore, further development of Snetterton for increased industrial and/or transport hub activity offers little or nothing to the parishioners of Snetterton, except for more traffic travelling through the village, often at speed, increased noise, pollution including light pollution and a significant decrease in wildlife.  

An extract from the Integrated Assessment of the Breckland Local Plan Partial Review: Draft IA Report Scoping Report dated July 2022: 
· an environmental objective – to protect and enhance our natural, built and historic environment; including making effective use of land, improving biodiversity, using natural resources prudently, minimising waste and pollution, and mitigating and adapting to climate change, including moving to a low carbon economy. 
The fields currently around Snetterton provide an environment that is full of wildlife, much of which is on the endangered list such as starlings, cuckoo’s, song thrush, skylarks, grey wagtails, yellowhammers, bats, snakes, hedgehogs, and those on the watch list such as brown hares, bullfinches, dunnocks, house martins, kestrels, greylag geese and oystercatchers, all of which have been spotted in the village of Snetterton in the past six months.     
Permission has already been granted to a development to the northwest of the General Employment Area (3PL/2021/0989/F) which is outside the Snetterton Employment Allocation 1 as drawn in the Breckland Local Plan 2019.  Therefore, any suggested changes to the Local Plan Review – Local Development Scheme with regard to economic or housing development should be discussed and consultation take place with the Parish Council prior to publishing any revised scheme.     

3. Housing
With regards to any new housing in Snetterton, at present the infrastructure simply cannot cope with the current activity around the village.  In fact, in order to cope with the current increased industrialisation, the infrastructure desperately needs improvement now including how the current traffic is managed, i.e. an immediate review of the road speeds throughout the whole village is needed.   Therefore, before including any additional housing in the revised plan, consultation should take place with the Parish Council.     


4. Health, wellbeing and access to green spaces
An extract from the Integrated Assessment of the Breckland Local Plan Partial Review Scoping Report dated June 2022,  

7. Intergrated Assessment Framework – IA Objectives :
2. Promote equality of opportunity, improve health and wellbeing, and reduce levels of deprivation and disparity.
4. Improve the quality, range and accessibility of essential services, facilities, green infrastructure and open space.
7. To conserve and protect land and soils, minimise the loss of agricultural land, whilst reducing land contamination.
The village has only two public footpaths and unfortunately these are not maintained, including the loss of a footbridge bridge over the River Thet leading from Mill Lane which is Breckland’s responsibility.  Earlier this year the World Horse Welfare introduced an annual fee for walking on their property.  There are no footpaths on any of the village roads, and the majority of the roads through the village are single track.  Therefore, it is extremely difficult to obtain any health or wellbeing benefits from living in the village and if the Business Park continues to grow towards the village, it will do so to the detriment to the health and wellbeing of the residents of Snetterton. 
An extract from the Integrated Assessment of the Breckland Local Plan Partial Review: Draft IA Report Scoping Report dated July 2022: 
· an environmental objective – to protect and enhance our natural, built and historic environment; including making effective use of land, improving biodiversity, using natural resources prudently, minimising waste and pollution, and mitigating and adapting to climate change, including moving to a low carbon economy. 

The fields currently around Snetterton provide an environment that is full of wildlife, much of which is on the endangered list and those on the watch list as mentioned at point two above.  The presence of this wildlife enhances the life of residents and is often why people move into the village, not because of the peace and quiet as the noise from the racetrack and the A11 means there are not many quiet days.

The members of the Parish Council welcome the opportunity to feed into this review and would be happy to discuss any or all of the above points in more detail.  We appreciate Snetterton plays an important part within Breckland District and the county, and yet we feel our voice and more importantly our parishioners’ needs are being largely ignored. 



Response from Breckland DC 
Received via email 21/9/22
Thank you for your comments on the Breckland District Council Local Plan Review Consultation.  Your comments have been recorded. The following reference number, LPR/PU/18/009 has been aligned to your response.  The Planning Policy Team will process and review all comments, of which will be made available for Members of the Council, and senior officers for their consideration.  A report detailing the comments will be published on the Council’s website in due course.






















Snapshot of the budget against actual payments for the 6 months to September.F

Figures in brackets represent 50% of the annual budget.
All figures are in pounds

These figures are for guidance only, but demonstrate that the council seems set to end the year on budget. 
	
	Receipts 
	payments
	Budget (50% of year)
	notes

	Opening balance
	3413
	
	
	

	precept
	1750
	
	
	

	Staff costs
	
	1311.68
	(1248)
	

	Clerks mileage
	
	56
	(100)
	

	training
	
	36
	(50)
	

	insurance
	
	355.57
	400
	

	subscriptions
	
	35
	173
	

	audit
	
	85
	80
	

	Postage / phone
	
	
	20
	

	Stationary 
	
	17.42
	(75)
	

	Website 
	
	
	75
	

	total
	5163
	1896.67
	2221
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Linda Cook   12 Richmond Close   Market Weighton   YO433EX     HedgehogsRus@mail.com   Firstly, thank you for taking the time to read this letter!   I am writing to all Councils, Parishes, Towns and Wards in the UK to as k   them to take part in this  amazing project!  

Hedgehogs R Us Highway Project 

  With  H edgehog numbers in decline and  H edgehog awareness on the rise, there   ha s never been a  better time to  get involved   in  H edgehog  c onservation.     A Hedgehog Hi ghway is a 5 inch gap   in a fence   and   is   essential in the battle to prevent the extinction  of our endangered spiky friends .  This gap   allow s   them access to forage for food and meet mates.  A  H ighway surround raise s   awareness to their plight   and encourages others to take part.     I am asking for each  area of the UK   to  use a small portion of  their   assigned funds to purchase  a  box  of  h edgehog  h ighway   surrounds and make them available for   their   residents .      Each   box   of 50 is £150 and  includes :     *  50  H edgehog  H ighway   surrounds   &  50   information leaflets   *A display box  &  window sticker  showing  you  are part of the project.     Ideas   of how to benefit  your   community  include :   *Donat e   the Highways   and leaflets   to your  local  school to educate   in wildlife conservation   *Swap the Highways for a donation of Hedgehog food which can then  be g iven to your local Hedgehog Rescue Centre     The project will be receiving a lot of publicity in the coming months   via Social Media and I r eally  hope that you choose to take part.     My dream is to make the whole of the UK one giant Hedgehog Highway and  for   that dream to come  true, it needs  EVERYONE   to take part.       M oney  is  donated to  Hedgehog Conservatio n  for every box sold too!     If you would  like to order or have a ny questions please do not hesitate to get in touch   and thank you  for caring.         Linda Cook, Founder of Hedgehogs R Us  

 

 


